
 

 

SUMMARY NOTES OF THE APRIL 26, 2017 MEETING OF THE 

RACINE COUNTY HAZARD MITIGATION PLAN LOCAL PLANNING TEAM 
 

 

 

INTRODUCTION 

The April 26, 2017 meeting of the Racine County Hazard Mitigation Plan Local Planning Team (LPT) was 

convened at the Mount Pleasant Village Hall Community Room at 3:37 p.m. The meeting was called to order by 

David Maack, Coordinator of the Racine County Office of Emergency Management. Attendance was taken by 

circulating a sign-in sheet. 

 

In attendance at the meeting were the following individuals: 

 

Local Planning Team Members 

Julie Anderson, Co-Chair Director, Racine County Department of Public Works and 

  Development Services 

David Maack, Co-Chair Coordinator, Racine County Office of Emergency Management 

Aaron Owens, Secretary Planner, Southeastern Wisconsin Regional Planning Commission 

Dan Adams Captain, Racine County Sheriff’s Office 

Megan Beauchaine Research Analyst, Southeastern Wisconsin Regional Planning 

  Commission 

Joseph Boxhorn Senior Planner, Southeastern Wisconsin Regional Planning Commission 

David Degroot President, Village of Mount Pleasant 

Richard Roeder Chief, Caledonia Fire Department 

John P. Serketich Assistant Corporation Counsel, Racine County 

Brian Smith Captain, Mount Pleasant Police Department 

Robert Stedman Fire Chief, Caledonia Fire Department 

Sandi Swan Deputy Clerk Treasurer, Village of Rochester 

Skip Twardosz Director of Emergency Management, Town of Burlington 

Dan Warren Chief, Caledonia Police Department 

James Weidner Captain, Racine County Sheriff’s Office 

Charles Weitzel Member, Local Emergency Planning Committee 

David Wohlgemuth Lieutenant, City of Racine Police Department 

 

Mr. Maack welcomed all attendees to the meeting and thanked them for their continued participation. He 

explained that this plan is required for communities to remain eligible for hazard mitigation grant funding. Mr. 

Maack provided an example of a home near the Pike River in the Village of Mount Pleasant that was bought out 

using hazard mitigation grant funds following a flooding event. He indicated that the buyout of the property was 

possible because the County had a hazard mitigation plan that was approved by FEMA. Ms. Anderson added that 

the plan helped get additional funding for the County’s recovery following the 2008 flooding. Mr. Mack 

continued that the mitigation plan covers many other types of projects and mentioned that this plan update profiles 

two new hazard events: active shooter incidents and cyberattack on local governments. Mr. Maack noted that 

following FEMA’s approval of the plan, adoption by the County will be obtained through the County Board’s 

Land Use Committee. Mr. Maack further noted that FEMA requires all cities and villages within the County to 

participate in the planning process and each must adopt the plan to be eligible for hazard mitigation funding. 

 

CONSIDERATION OF THE SUMMARY NOTES OF 

THE JUNE 20, 2016 LOCAL PLANNING TEAM MEETING 

Mr. Maack turned the meeting over to Mr. Owens. Mr. Owens thanked the members of the planning team for their 

time and effort in updating Racine County’s hazard mitigation plan. Mr. Owens briefly reviewed the summary 

notes from the June 20, 2016 meeting of the Local Planning Team. He noted that his presentation from that 
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meeting was attached to the summary notes as Exhibit B. He further noted that the summary notes serve as 

documentation of edits made to the draft Chapters of the report. 

 

Mr. Owens stated that he received an email from Fire Chief Rick Mueller of the Waterford Fire and Rescue 

Department. In the email, Chief Mueller indicated that the service boundaries for the Village of Waterford Fire 

and EMS, as shown in draft Maps II-19 and II-20 were not accurate. Chief Mueller included in the email an image 

with the correct service boundaries for the department. Mr. Owens said that the revised boundaries for the 

Waterford Fire and Rescue Department were added to Maps II-19 and II-20 and were attached to the summary 

notes as Exhibit A. 

 

Mr. Owens explained that there were several parts of the Lake Michigan coastal hazard section in Chapter IV of 

the report where discussion was added. Text was added regarding several homes in Caledonia that were at risk 

due to bluff erosion. There was also an added sentence regarding public informational meetings that were held in 

the County in June 2016 where local, State, and Federal officials provided information on temporary actions that 

could be taken to stabilize bluffs in the Villages of Mount Pleasant and Caledonia. In addition, further discussion 

related to the potential impacts of future fluctuations in Lake Michigan water levels associated with climate 

change projections was added to the Chapter. 

 

Mr. Owens asked if there were any questions or comments. None were offered. Ms. Anderson motioned to 

approve the summary notes for the June 20, 2016 LPT meeting. Mr. Wohlgemuth seconded the motion, and the 

summary notes were approved. 

 

CONSIDERATION OF CHAPTER V, “HAZARD MITIGATION STRATEGIES,” 

OF SEWRPC COMMUNITY ASSISTANCE PLANNING REPORT 

NO. 266 (3RD EDITION), RACINE COUNTY HAZARD MITIGATION PLAN 

UPDATE: 2017-2021 

Mr. Owens stated that the handout for the meeting included the text for draft Chapter V, followed by the tables 

and maps associated with the Chapter. Mr. Owens said material in the draft Chapter that is either new or revised 

has been highlighted yellow. This was done to assist in the review of the Chapter. He noted that the highlighting 

will be removed prior to publication of the final report. 

 

[Secretary’s Note: Mr. Owens’ presentation is attached hereto as Exhibit A.] 

Mr. Owens explained that Chapter V presents and evaluates alternative mitigation approaches for each hazard. 

There is also a review of current Federal, State, and local programs that deal which each hazard. The alternative 

measures for each hazard are then whittled down to recommended priority mitigation measures. Mr. Owens 

indicated that he would not go through each hazard in detail but he would briefly go through analysis of strategies 

for each hazard and point out the significant additions and changes from the previous edition of the report. 

Mr. Owens presented a new element related to wetland restoration that was added to the flood mitigation 

strategies in Chapter V. This element recommended the consideration of restoring wetlands on agricultural land 

that is within the FEMA one-percent-annual-probability floodplain and is also considered by the Wisconsin 

Department of Natural Resources (WDNR) to be potentially restorable wetlands (PRW). Mr. Owens indicated 

that these areas were shown on Map V-3 and totaled approximately 6,800 acres throughout the County. Mr. 

Owens indicated that this measure was aimed primarily at reducing crop losses due to flooding, which have 

totaled over $38.5 million dollars in the County since 1950. He also noted that restoration of wetland functions to 

these lands may also help to reduce flood flows and thus potentially reduce structure flooding in downstream 

areas. He stressed that this alternative should be implemented as a voluntary program, considered at the discretion 

of individual property owners. Mr. Boxhorn asked how much full implementation of the mitigation measure 

would reduce crop losses. Mr. Owens indicated that if all of the agricultural land shown on Map V-3 were taken 

out of production, crop losses may be reduced by over 60 percent based on reported losses. Mr. Owens stressed 

that it is not expected that all areas shown on Map V-3 would be restored to wetlands. The alternative simply 
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recommends that when opportunities present themselves on a particular tract of land, wetland restoration should 

be considered. 

Regarding the mitigation measures presented in Chapter V related to flooding in the Root River watershed, Mr. 

Owens pointed out a new measure added for this update related to the Horlick dam in the City of Racine. He 

explained that in 2014 the WDNR had determined through a consultant’s hydraulic analysis of the dam that it is 

unable to safely pass the peak flow during a one-percent-annual-probability flood. Thus, the WDNR has 

established a requirement to either increase the spillway capacity of the dam to safely pass the peak flow of a 100-

year flood, or remove the dam altogether. The WDNR placed a deadline of April 2024 for these required actions 

to be completed. Mr. Owens noted that five alternatives to meet this requirement were studied as part of the Root 

River watershed restoration plan completed by SEWRPC in 2014. These alternatives are included in this plan 

update in Table V-4. Mr. Owens noted that the dam is owned by Racine County and asked Ms. Anderson if she 

was aware of further planning that the County has conducted regarding the dam. Ms. Anderson responded that the 

Root River Council held a public informational meeting in December 2016 relating to the dam alternatives. She 

indicated that environmental groups have supported the full removal of the dam. She explained that the County is 

continuing to evaluate all options and that no final decision has been made as to the direction the County will take 

to meet the WDNR requirement for the dam. Ms. Anderson further indicated that WisDOT is also watching the 

situation closely, as they need to rebuild the STH 38 bridge that transects the Root River just downstream of the 

Horlick dam. The decision related to the Horlick dam’s future could impact the design and construction of the 

new STH 38 bridge. 

Mr. Owens highlighted new or revised segments of the floodland management plan elements for the Fox, Pike, 

and Des Plaines watersheds. No questions or comments regarding those sections were offered from the members 

of the LPT. 

Related to the public education activities of the flood mitigation section, Mr. Owens noted the new discussion that 

was added to explain a variety of methods that are used to warn people in Racine County of emergency situations. 

He indicated that three emerging warning methods are described in detail in this section (including CodeRed 

Emergency and Weather Notification System, the Wireless Emergency Alerts system, and the Ready Badger app). 

He further indicated that these warning methods are referenced for many of the hazards throughout Chapter V. 

Mr. Owens explained that the Ready Badger app was developed by computer science students from the University 

of Wisconsin-Parkside with the guidance emergency managers throughout southeastern Wisconsin. He noted that 

one of the main assets of this app was the ability of the public to report damages caused by hazards to the proper 

authorities. Mr. Owens asked if anyone from the LPT had an update as to the status of the Ready Badger app’s 

production. Mr. Twardosz explained that the app is currently available to download for free and should be fully 

operational shortly. 

Mr. Owens highlighted new and revised segments of the hazard mitigation strategies sections in Chapter V for 

thunderstorms, tornadoes, and extreme temperatures. There were no questions or comments regarding these 

sections. 

 

Mr. Owens noted that there has been severe bluff erosion in Racine County in the past year, particularly in the 

Villages of Mount Pleasant and Caledonia. Due to these recent events, there were several segments of the Lake 

Michigan coastal hazards section of Chapter V that contained additional discussion. Mr. Owens said that text was 

added regarding a request made by the Village of Mount Pleasant to the U.S. Army Corp of Engineers (USACE) 

to study whether there is a viable project that fits their Section 14 authority to help the Village with a long-term 

solution to slow or stop the bluff erosion. Mr. Degroot asked where the USACE was in their process. Ms. 

Anderson responded that the USACE was still studying whether they would be able to help and indicated that if 

they are able to help it would be a long term project. She also noted that there is uncertainty currently if there will 

be Federal funding for programs that fund such projects. 

 

Mr. Owens pointed out several alternative mitigation measures that were added to the Lake Michigan coastal 

erosion section. These alternatives included updating of a study that estimates bluff erosion rates, consideration of 
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acquisitions and demolitions of structures where bluff erosion had progressed to the point where the risk of failure 

of the slope was imminent within five years, and an update to a 2005 SEWRPC study that evaluated the condition 

and effectiveness of shoreline protection along the coast of the entire County. Mr. Owens also noted that projects 

to acquire and demolish homes at risk due to bluff failure would be potentially eligible for funding through the 

Hazard Mitigation Grant Program and the Pre-Disaster Mitigation Program. There were no further questions or 

comments regarding Lake Michigan coastal hazards. 

 

Mr. Owens highlighted new and revised segments of the hazard mitigation strategies sections in Chapter V for 

winter storm events, drought events, transportation accidents, and contamination or loss of water supply. There 

were no questions or comments regarding these sections. 

 

Mr. Owens pointed out several new alternative mitigation strategies that were added for hazardous materials 

incidents. Ms. Anderson raised some concern with the alternative measure related to adding safety gate systems at 

all at-grade crossings along routes that transport crude oil. She explained that the railroad companies control the 

installation of all safety gates at rail crossings, and it is often difficult to persuade them to take action. She added 

that the County and municipalities can make requests of the railroad companies, but in the end they don’t have the 

authority to mandate them to install the safety gates. Mr. Maack suggested that the wording of the alternative 

could be revised to make it clear that the railroad companies are the responsible party for installation of safety 

gates. 

 

[Secretary’s Note: The third and fourth bullet point under “Structural” on page 97 of Chapter V were 

revised to read (text in bold is included here, and in similar subsequent Secretary’s 

Notes, to indicate language changed or added onto the text. Text will not be bold in 

the report): 

“Urge the railroad companies that own the tracks that traverse Racine 

County to consider adding safety gate systems at all at-grade railroad 

crossings along routes that transport crude oil; 

Urge the railroad companies that own the tracks that traverse Racine 

County to consider adding railroad gate systems at all at-grade crossings that 

do not currently have them installed.”] 

Mr. Maack indicated that the Racine County hazardous materials plan was updated in 2017 and this date should 

be reflected in the text regarding local programs for hazardous materials incidents.  

 

[Secretary’s Note: The first sentence of the third paragraph on page 100 was revised to read: 

“The Racine County Office of Emergency Management and the LEPC have developed 

a countywide hazardous materials plan which was updated in March 2017.”] 

Mr. Owens highlighted new and revised segments of the hazard mitigation strategies sections in Chapter V for 

public health emergencies, terrorism incidents, and long-term power outages. There were no questions or 

comments regarding these sections. 

 

Mr. Owens indicated that the LPT decided to add two new hazards to be profiled in this update to the plan: 

cyberattack on local government and active shooter incidents. He reviewed the main alternative mitigation 

strategies for both hazards; reviewed the current programs at the Federal, State, and local governments that aim to 

mitigate damages from these hazards; and reviewed the priority mitigation measures for both hazards. There were 

no comments or questions regarding the mitigation strategies of these new hazards. 

 

Mr. Owens reviewed the summary section of Chapter V. He explained that the section includes discussion of the 

ranking of prioritization of hazards. He noted the ranking of hazards was conducted both in terms of property and 

crop damages, and death and injury instances. He also indicated that the section discusses the costs and benefits of 



 

 

5 

mitigation measures, which are summarized in Table V-9. He noted that costs were only able to be developed for 

certain mitigation measures. 

 

There were no further questions or comments from the Planning Team regarding Chapter V “Hazard Mitigation 

Strategies.” Mr. Maack’s motion to approve Chapter V was seconded by Mr. Serketich. The Chapter was 

approved unanimously by the Local Planning Team pursuant to changes and additions that were discussed during 

the meeting. 

 

Subsequent to the April 26, 2017 Local Planning Team (LPT) meeting, Mr. Owens received an email 

correspondence from Silviano Garcia. The email indicated that Mr. Gracia and Ms. Jennifer Loizzo, from the 

Central Racine County Health Department (also members of the LPT) had reviewed the hazard mitigation plan 

component for public health emergencies in Chapter V. Mr. Garcia indicated that their revisions and additions to 

the section were attached to the email. The section on public health emergencies in Chapter V was revised, as 

appropriate, to reflect the Central Racine County Health Department review. 

 

CONSIDERATION OF CHAPTER VI, “PLAN ADOPTION, IMPLEMENTATION,  

MAINTENANCE, AND REVISION,” OF SEWRPC COMMUNITY ASSISTANCE 

PLANNING REPORT NO. 266 (3RD EDITION), RACINE COUNTY HAZARD 

MITIGATION PLAN UPDATE: 2017-2021 

Mr. Owens explained that the process for refining the plan, reviewing of the plan, and adoption of the plan update 

are included at the beginning of Chapter VI. Plan implementation strategies are summarized in Table VI-1, which 

provides, for each mitigation measure, the status of implementation, implementation priority, a general timetable, 

the suggested agency to manage the implementation of the measure, and potential funding programs. Mr. Owens 

also pointed out that the text in the Chapter provided descriptions of some of the main hazard mitigation funding 

sources and programs. He added that a comprehensive list and description of potential funding programs can be 

found in Appendix J and contact information for these programs are presented in Appendix K. He noted that these 

funding programs are constantly changing, especially with changing Federal administrations. Appendix J 

represents the most current programs that were available in March 2017. 

 

There were no questions or comments from the Planning Team regarding Chapter VI “Plan Adoption, 

Implementation, Maintenance, and Revision.” Ms. Anderson’s motion to approve Chapter VI was seconded by 

Mr. Maack with no opposition. The Chapter was approved by the Local Planning Team. 

 

REMAINING WORK TO BE COMPLETED FOR THE PLAN UPDATE 

Mr. Owens indicated that there would be a public meeting held following the Local Planning Team meeting to 

present the preliminary draft of the plan update to the public and to get public input on the draft report. He 

explained that following the public meeting, comments and edits from both the LPT meeting and the public 

meeting will be incorporated into the draft chapters. He also indicated that several appendices also needed to be 

completed or refined. He reminded the LPT that all meeting materials including presentations, summary notes for 

all of the LPT meetings, and draft chapters are available for download on the SEWRPC website. Finally, he noted 

that there is also a comments page available on the website and also provided his email for additional comments 

or revisions that might come up. He asked the LPT to have any additional revisions or comments to him by May 

8, 2017. 

 

Mr. Owens explained that after all edits were incorporated from the LPT and public meetings, the plan would be 

sent to Wisconsin Emergency Management (WEM) for review. He indicated that the draft plan update would be 

revised based on the WEM review. The revised draft plan update would then be sent to FEMA for their final 

review. Pursuant to their review, FEMA will give a finding that the plan is approvable upon adoption by Racine 

County and the incorporated local municipalities. Mr. Owens noted that the towns are covered by the County’s 

adoption, but that they have adopted on their own in the past as well. He further explained that there is no 
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eligibility for funding through the Hazard Mitigation Grant Program (HGMP), the Pre-Disaster Mitigation 

Program (PDM), or the Flood Mitigation Program unless the plan is adopted by the County and incorporated 

municipalities. 

 

Mr. Owens once again thanked the LPT members for their contributions of time and knowledge to the planning 

process. He specifically thanked David Maack and Julie Anderson from Racine County for their direction and 

assistance. He further thanked staff from SEWRPC for their assistance in developing the plan update including 

Joe Boxhorn, Laura Herrick, Karin Hollister, Tim Gorsegner, and Megan Beauchaine. 

 

COMMENTS ON DRAFT PLAN FROM MS. BARBARA MCNULTY, TREASURER, 

VILLAGE OF ELMWOOD PARK, AND MS. CONNIE MELLEM, MUNICIPAL CLERK, 

VILLAGE OF NORTH BAY FOLLOWING THE APRIL 26, 2016 MEETING OF THE LOCAL 

PLANNING TEAM 

Following the meeting, Mr. Maack sent an email to the municipalities that had not yet participated in the updating 

process for the Racine County hazard mitigation plan. The email explained that it was a required by FEMA that 

incorporated municipalities participate in the hazard mitigation planning process if they would like to remain 

eligible for hazard mitigation funding. Mr. Maack’s email stated that the best way for these communities to 

participate at this point in the planning process is to review that draft plan and forward any comments or revisions 

to Mr. Owens for inclusion into the draft plan update. The email was sent to the Villages of Elmwood Park and 

North Bay. 

 

Ms. Barbara McNulty, the Village Clerk/Treasurer for the Village of Elmwood Park responded to Mr. Maack’s 

email and indicated that she had reviewed the draft plan update. Ms. McNulty attached revisions for the draft plan 

to her email. 

 

[Secretary’s Note: The email correspondence between Mr. Maack, Ms. McNulty, and Mr. Owens is 

attached hereto as Exhibit B. The email correspondence contained an attachment with 

photocopies of the pages with revisions pertaining to the Village of Elmwood Park. 

All revisions that were provided by Ms. McNulty were incorporated into the draft 

plan.] 

 

Ms. Connie Mellem, the Municipal Clerk for the Village of North Bay responded to Mr. Maack’s email and 

indicated that she had reviewed the draft plan update. Ms. Mellem’s email included revisions for the draft plan. 

 

[Secretary’s Note: The email correspondence between Ms. Mellem and Mr. Owens is attached hereto as 

Exhibit C. All revisions that were provided by Ms. Mellem were incorporated into 

the draft plan.] 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned by unanimous consent at 4:56 p.m. 
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